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MINUTES OF THE  PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 16th AUGUST 2017 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH
Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. P. Harvey, Cllr. C. Wiltshire, Cllr P. Hooton.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), Cllr D. Waters (TBC) and 2 members of the public. 
1. Welcome and Apologies: 
Apologies were received from Cllr Mary Chandler

Welcome to Colin Wiltshire who has been co- opted onto the Parish Council to take over from Colin Withers.

2. Declarations of interest:
There were no declarations of interest

3. Minutes of the last meetings to be approved – 10th May 2017, 7th June 2017, 21st June 
2017 and 12th July 2017.

The minutes from the previous four meetings were approved. Proposed by Cllr Hooton and 
seconded by Cllr Arkell

4. Updates to previous planning applications:
Planning Updates:

15/00752/FUL – Leigh Court, Church Lane, The Leigh. Construction of three new poultry units for up to 155000 birds, feed bins, new access road, landscaping (including associated hard surfacing), flood mitigation and associated works. 

There are now 217 documents on the planning portal. This application is currently suspended. On May 22nd the Council issued a notice under regulation 22 of the Town and Country Planning (Environment Impact Assessment) Regulations 2011.  This notice required the applicant to provide further information regarding the impacts upon human health of bio aerosols. The applicants submitted a document called ‘11 Air Quality and Health’. TBC considered this information to be a restatement and not new information. The Council’s r22 notification drew specific attention to the effect of r22(7) which require the Council to suspend determination of the application until further information has been received.

16/00410/FUL – Vine Tree farm, The Wharf, Coombe Hill. Proposed replacement dwelling with attached garage building. Hard and soft landscaping. Provision of new access and driveway. Revised scheme following planning permission ref 14/01224/FUL and refused application ref 15/01373/FUL – Alternative materials and design.
This application is withdrawn and replaced by application 17/00478/FUL but there is no formal withdrawn notice on the planning portal to support this information.
16/01191/FUL and 16/01192/LBC – Flood defences at Tudor Cottage, Blacksmith Lane.
Approved 19.6.17 and subject to 4 planning conditions including tree protection work and approval of external walling material samples

16/01270/FUL- Vine Tree Farm – see above and below. Proposed variation of Condition 10. (Bats)
Nothing on the planning portal since Dec 16. No formal withdrawal of the application showing on the planning portal

16/01358/FUL- Stables and Store at Stone Cottage, Coombe Hill
Approved 26.07.17 and subject to 6 planning conditions including no external lighting in addition to any on the approved plans, for private use only and finished in external materials as specified in the floor plan and elevations drawing.

16/02000/OUT – Elms Park. New housing estate and associated roads/public buildings etc.

166 documents on the planning portal. Latest comment is from the Highways Department who are still reviewing traffic information supplied. Initial decision was due April 2017 but this has been agreed to be put back til Dec 2017.

17/00072/FUL – A biomass anaerobic digestion facility at Fiddington.
330 documents on the planning portal. Application was refused 11.4.17 and now been taken to appeal. New information had to be submitted to PINS by 3rd August 2017.

17/00240/OUT- Outline planning for a new dwelling at Stone Cottage, Coombe Hill

Refused 4.7.17. Conflicts with HOU4 and LND3

17/00317/LBC- Minor amendments to layout internally and dilapidation works at Evington House.
Approved 11.5.17 and subject to 3 conditions including the submission of detailed drawings for the proposed external joinery.

17/00364/FUL – Change of use of the Barracks to provide an ancillary one bed dwelling (part retrospective) at Leigh Court.

Approved 30.5.17 and subject to 2 conditions

17/00478/FUL – Proposed erection of replacement three storey dwelling with attached orangery, additional basement level an basement level garaging. Associated re-grading, land and hard and soft landscaping and new access/driveway – revised scheme further to allowed appeal ref 15/01007/FUL. Withdrawn application ref 16/00410/FIL – Vine Tree Farm Coombe Hill.
Nothing new since the last meeting. EA’s comments regarding altering ground levels is now on the planning portal.

17/00592/LBC- Evington House, Coombe Hill – Installation of roof lantern over rear kitchen bay.
No new information – PC comments to be added to the planning portal

17/00670/FUL – Land at Blacksmith Lane, The Leigh for a new dwelling.
No new information – PC comments to be added to the planning portal. Portal showing one objection and 9 supporting comments.
5. District and County Councillors’ reports

Borough Cllr Waters gave a brief update on Borough Council news including the review of 
homelessness and homeless persons. This is not a major issue within the Borough. TBC are 
working with Gloucester City Council regarding strategic level planning and planning officer recruitment, as individual council’s increasing poaching staff from one another but are not managing to attracting staff from further afield.

6. Financial update including pension update.
Keith Annis handed Cllr’s a copy of the latest financial information including a list of cheques issued since the last meeting and current bank balances. The VAT reclaim has been submitted. The Clerk also confirmed that the auto-enrolment for the pension scheme had also been completed and the declaration done.
7. Update on Highways issues including a response to Amey regarding Winter Maintenance info.
Cllr Hooton had recently completed a customer survey form for Amey on behalf of the Parish Council. The only issue centred on communication.  After an email is sent alerting Amey to a problem a job number is issued but then nothing else seems to happen and there is no feedback. Staff at Amey has since explained that this job number then goes to the subcontractors who then have up to six months to ensure the required work is done. There are times when the required work is more urgent than this so not sure how the process can be ‘traffic lighted’ to ensure that necessary work is prioritized.
Clerk to return the Winter Maintenance Form to Amey with no changes for severe weather contacts. Salt stocks are sufficient for this winter so no need for extra supplies.
8. Update on the Neighbourhood Development Plan.
The NDP survey has been circulated to all households within the Parish and returns are due back by 31st August. So far 36 envelopes have been returned and will be opened after the closing date. It is hoped that the majority of Parishioners will respond so that a true reflection of Parish views is gained. Colin agreed to write a brief reminder to go into the next parish newsletter. Extra forms can be obtained from the clerk. The clerk will also send out a reminder email to parishioners and ensure there is a note on the Parish website.
9. Clerks report
The Clerk gave a brief report on recent training she attended. Work on updating various Parish Council policy documents is on-going. The Pension regulator information has been completed so the PC responsibilities are fulfilled for now. Information to comply with the Transparency requirements is on-going and added/updated on the website on a weekly basis
10. To discuss speeding concerns in the Village.
This issue was brought to the Parish Council’s attention once more, following a recent incident in the village. The issue of speeding within the village has been an ongoing problem going back over the last 100 years and is recorded in the old Parish records. It was agreed that Cllr Hooton would write an article for the next newsletter and it is hoped that this may have a short-term effect. Speeding motorists are often local people, not just visitors or delivery vehicles. A brief discussion about traffic calming measures followed. The clerk was asked to find out the cost of speed limit signs (that can be stuck on the side of rubbish bins). If things do not improve the Parish Council may request that the Glos Police intervene which could mean speed traps and monitoring. It is hoped that a series of traffic related entries in the forthcoming newsletters will help improve the situation. Feedback from parishioners would be appreciated.
11. To consider a grant application to the Transparency Fund

The Parish Council applied for a small grant last year and were successful in be granted funds to purchase a laptop and launch the Parish website. This is the final year that the grant will be available and as the Parish Council have not applied for any funding this year are eligible to do so. It was agreed that a small application to cover the cost of the website annual hosting fee and the purchase of the computer software should be submitted. The clerk was asked to prepare the application request.

12. To discuss parish allotments.
This item was placed on the agenda following on from the last Full Parish Council meeting in May. The Parish administers 3 allotments. 2 are currently let. They are down Church Lane and next to the old Church Hall.  They are of a reasonable size (when cleared of vegetation!) and cost £30.00 per year to rent. They are a community asset and are for residents of the village in the first instance. The clerk is to look out the lease agreement for the plots and update/renew as appropriate.  Mr Benham has expressed an interest in renting out the third plot for his son.
13. To discuss a Document Management Policy
This follows on from some recent work by the clerk looking at Freedom of Information requests and Data Protection.   There is a series of recommendations for the retention of documents which are required for the audit of Parish Councils. Minutes books are to be kept indefinitely while insurance policies only have to be kept whilst they are valid. This is a ‘work in progress’ piece of work that will be put on the next Full Council agenda.
14. Items for future agendas and any other business.

A short discussion took place about Ward changes and if this would have an impact on the Parish.  The whole idea behind these changes is to try and balance out the population figures within the various wards. Overall the number of wards is being reduced by 2, but the main reasoning behind the changes is as a result of concentrated house building in some parts of the County.

Cllr Arkell also reported back following a meeting that he attended with Cllr Hooton having met with Paul Skelton and Lisa Dixon at TBC regarding planning matters within the Parish.

The additional dates for monthly meeting dates have now been circulated (and will appear on the bottom of agendas and minutes as a reminder). These extra meetings have been scheduled to help cope with the increasing number of planning applications and urgent Parish Council responses to various issues. If there are no requirements for an additional meeting, then they will be cancelled.  Parishioners are reminded to check the Parish Council website on a regular basis for information. The Clerk updates and checks the information on the website every week.
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